

# **Diversity and Inclusion in Our Unions**

**Anti-Black Racism** 

March 2022







The National Union of Public and General Employees (NUPGE) is a family of 13 Component unions. Taken together, we are one of the largest unions in Canada. Most of our 425,000 members work to deliver public services of every kind to the citizens of their home provinces. We also have a large and growing number of members who work for private businesses.

The office of the National Union of Public and General Employees is on the traditional and unceded territory of the Algonquin peoples and is now home to many diverse First Nations, Inuit, and Métis peoples.

We recognize the crimes that have been committed and the harm that has been done and dedicate ourselves as a union to moving forward in partnership with Indigenous communities in a spirit of reconciliation and striving for justice.

Bert Blundon, President

Jason MacLean, Secretary-Treasurer







#### Anti-Black Racism

Though it is less discussed here than in the United States, anti-Black racism is present in Canada. While we are quick to pride ourselves on being the final destination of the Underground Railroad that helped Black slaves escape to freedom, we often forget that slavery existed in Canada too. In Canada, both Black and Indigenous people were used as slaves by British and French settlers, as well as by other Indigenous people.

In their paper, "Race and Incarceration: The Representation and Characteristics of Black People in Provincial Correctional Facilities in Ontario, Canada," Akwasi Owusu- Bempah, Maria Jung, Firdaous Sbaï, Andrew S. Wilton, and Fiona Kouyoumdjian breakdown the myth of Canadian history being free of anti-Black racism:

Common sentiment suggests that the violence, segregation and oppression experienced by Black people in America have not been a feature of the Canadian experience. In contrast with this rosy view, slavery was practiced in the colonies that would become Canada for over 200 years, and the subjugated status of Black people persisted long after its abolition. Canada's first prime minister, John A. Macdonald, rationalized keeping the death penalty based on the supposed threat that Black men posed to White women. In 1911, prime minister Wilfred Laurier signed an Order in Council prohibiting Black immigration to Canada. As successive Canadian governments sought to restrict Black immigration, the small population of Black people in Canada experienced discrimination, including segregation (both legal and de facto) in education, employment, and housing. This history has set the stage for the experience of more recent Black immigrants by creating a pervasive framework of anti- Black Racism.

Anti-Black racism persists in present day Canada. Statistics Canada's newest report on police-reported hate crime in Canada states that in 2020, the number of police-reported crimes motivated by a hatred of a race or ethnicity increased 80%, from 884 to 1,594.

Hate crimes targeting Black people saw the biggest increase, at 663 incidents (up from 345 in 2019), and they remain the most common kind of police-reported hate crime, at 26% of all hate crimes.<sup>2</sup> A recent study conducted by the Institute for Social Research, York University, in partnership with the Canadian Race Relations Foundation, found that 70% of Black Canadians face racism regularly or from time to time.<sup>3</sup>







# Microaggressions and unconscious anti-Black racism

It's impossible to talk about anti-Black racism without talking about microaggressions. All people of colour face microaggressions in their daily lives. Black women in particular frequently encounter them in the workplace with regard to their hair styles (though Black men can also experience prejudice about their hair). Studies have shown that Black women face a stigma about natural hairstyles, as they are viewed as less professional than smooth hair. In the United States, California recently became the first state to legally protect the natural hair of Black students.

Currently, no organization is tracking instances of microaggressions or unconscious anti-Black racism, but examples are apparent in all areas of life. When instances are brought into the public eye, it has become common to label them "[insert situation] while Black." An example of running a business while Black occurred in Toronto in 2020.

Elias Restaurant, owned and operated by a Black couple, specializes in Afro-Caribbean food, and the majority of their clientele are Black people. In May 2020, the restaurant owners were served an unexpected notice of termination from the landlord and property manager. After unsuccessful attempts to negotiate, the restaurant owners took their case to court.

The lower court and Court of Appeal both found that the property owners' reason for terminating the lease was due to unconscious anti-Black racism. The restaurant owners had never missed a rent payment, even through the pandemic when only takeout service was offered. In addition, they were paying a substantially higher rent than the proposed amount for a prospective tenant the landlord and manager were planning to house in the Elias Restaurant space. Another example of the unconscious anti-Black racism in the case was that the landlord and manager testified that, compared to other businesses in the plaza, the restaurant didn't attract "like-minded family-oriented customers," but couldn't explain what they thought of as like-minded.<sup>5</sup>

### Police checks and carding

Black people in Canada face an abundance of racism and microaggressions in their everyday lives. The practice of police checks or carding—where police stop citizens supposedly at random and collect their personal data (including details of physical appearance, address, and contact information)—disproportionately affects Black people. Though Ontario legislation implemented in 2017 prevents the police from conducting random checks, anti-racism advocates argue that the legislation doesn't go far enough, as police can always say they're collecting these details to gather evidence or investigate a crime. There is also nothing stopping police from collecting personal details when they pull someone over for a traffic stop.<sup>6</sup>







The legislation ensured that police chiefs are required to submit an annual report on carding (which was recommended to be released to the public within 6 months), but the *Toronto Star* found that more than half of Ontario's 47 police forces did not publish a 2017 or 2018 report with carding data. 24 forces across the province did not make their annual reports available for either year. Of the remaining 23, only 15 have reported both years; meaning only 15 out of 47 police forces are currently complying with the legislation and recommendations. Given the inconsistencies in the availability of reports, and the differing methodologies among police forces, it's unclear as to whether any real effort has been made to stop targeting Black people and other people of colour with carding.<sup>7</sup>

# Black people overrepresented in arrests and prisons

In 2019, Public Safety Canada's annual report, Corrections and Conditional

Release Statistical Overview 2019, stated that, from 2014 to 2015, Black people made up 8.3% (1,895) of the total prison population, and in 2018 to 2019, it was 7.2% (1,692). The percentage of Black people in Canada is approximately 3.5%, meaning Black people are overrepresented in arrests and prisons. Unfortunately, there's no way to see more detailed data on the subject, as the only racial or ethnic data Statistics Canada collects is on Indigenous people in prison.

In his book, "The Skin We're In: A Year of Black Resistance and Power", Desmond Cole shares statistics pertaining to Ontario's Special Investigations Unit (SIU), the independent civilian agency with the power to both investigate and charge officials with a criminal offence. In 2016 and 2017, the SIU conducted 296 investigations and charged officers in 17 cases, meaning 94% of officers involved in the incidents did not face charges. In its 32-year history, the SIU has laid charges of culpable homicide 19 times; only 1 of those charges resulted in a conviction. Additionally, until 2017 the SIU threshold for "serious injury" was so high that thousands of police-inflicted injuries were never investigated. Governments do not keep comprehensive data about police killings or police-inflicted injury. And the SIU is not obligated to inform the public (and chooses not to) on most of its active investigations, which makes it difficult to get a complete picture of police violence.<sup>11</sup>

Since governments do not collect statistics on the race of people placed under arrest, and the police often feel no obligation to release their data, we are forced to look at data from other countries. Comparable data from the US tells us that cannabis use is similar across racial groups. However, when Akwasi Owusu-Bempah and Alex Luscombe compared police data from 5 capital cities in Canada, they found that Black and Indigenous people are overrepresented amongst those arrested for cannabis possession (with the exception of Halifax, where only Black people were overrepresented). In 2019, the federal government created a program to pardon Canadians with criminal records for simple marijuana possession. As of October 2021, only 484 people have been pardoned.







#### Anti-Black racism in health care

Canada lags significantly behind other western countries when it comes to collecting race-based data, particularly race-based data in health care and health research. But pretending a problem doesn't exist due to a lack of data doesn't make the problem go away. A recent study reported that 91% of Black Canadians think racism is a problem within the health care system.<sup>15</sup>

A 2019 study reviewed 1,921 papers for data on breast and cervical cancer in women. Only 23 of the papers reviewed included health data specific to Black women. In her essay, "Black women's health matters," Caitlin Dunne wrote:

Black women in Canada faced barriers to health care predominantly related to lower screening rates rather than access to treatment. This is concerning because data from the United States and the United Kingdom indicate that Black women are more likely to die of cancer than their White counterparts.<sup>16</sup>

Cancers aren't the only health condition where we see discrimination towards Black people. In their paper, "Black-White health inequalities in Canada," Gerry Veenstra and Andrew C. Patterson found that Black-white health inequalities in Canada are remarkably consistent with research on Black-white health inequalities in the United States. Some of the conditions more prevalent in Black populations were diabetes and hypertension:

We conclude that high rates of diabetes and hypertension among Black Canadians may stem from experiences of racism in everyday life, low rates of heart disease and cancer among Black Canadians may reflect survival bias and low rates of fair/poor mental health among Black Canadian women represent a mental health paradox similar to the one that exists for African Americans in the United States.<sup>17</sup>

Barriers to affordable, healthy food are one of the contributing factors to poor health. Food insecurity (being without reliable access to a sufficient quantity of affordable, nutritious food) affects 1 in 8 households in Canada and disproportionately affects Black households. 28.4% of Black households are food insecure, and 36.6% of Black children live in food insecure households. Over time, food insecurity can be linked to the increased likelihood of developing physical and mental chronic diseases. 19

Anti-Black racism impacts both directly on the health of Black people by contributing to poor health but also acts as a diagnostic barrier that prevents Black people from getting proper treatment for their conditions. In the study, "Behind the times: revisiting endometriosis and race," Olga Bougie, Jenna Healey, and Sukhbir S. Singh describe the







historical bias of treating endometriosis as a disease experienced by white women living in high-income families. This bias contributed to years of misdiagnosis for Black women.<sup>20</sup> In the study, "Endometriosis in the black woman," D.L. Chatman found that in a sample of 190 Black women, many of whom had been diagnosed and treated for pelvic inflammatory disease, 21% actually had endometriosis.<sup>21</sup>

The very health of Black people is impacted by systemic racism in Canada. Liben Gebremikael, Executive Director at TAIBU Community Health Centre in Toronto, said

biological determinants are insufficient to explain these (health) disparities. They result from long-standing systems of oppression and bias which have subjected people of colour to discrimination in the healthcare setting, decreased access to medical care and healthy food, unsafe working conditions, mass incarceration, exposure to pollution and noise and the toxic effects of stress.<sup>22</sup>

# **Biases about Black pain**

Many Black people are used to hiding their pain or masking their reactions in order to be taken seriously in hospital settings. Serena Thompson, vice-president of the Sickle Cell Association of Ontario, has shared that, even when experiencing severe pain from the condition, she still gets out of her pyjamas and brushes her hair before the ambulance arrives. She stated: "I would notice that we don't get treated right. They wouldn't give us the right medication, or the right dosage, because they think we're going to get addicted." The assumption that Black sickle cell patients—or any Black patient—is only at the hospital because they're a drug addict is an example of systemic racism.

Because we don't have access to a full spectrum of Canadian data, we must turn to US sources to learn more about racial bias in health care. A 2016 study surveyed medical students' beliefs about biological differences between Black people and white people. Disturbingly, 20% of participants believe that, compared to white people, Black people have less sensitive nerve endings, 39% believe Black people's blood coagulates more quickly, and 58% believe Black people's skin is thicker.<sup>24</sup> These biases contribute to why Black people seeking pain medication are more likely to be judged as drug addicts. Even if medical professionals don't consciously assume most Black people are drug addicts, medical beliefs they think are factual come into play; i.e., Black people's skin is thicker and their nerve endings are less sensitive, therefore they don't feel pain as strongly as white people, and so, they must not really need pain medication for pain.







Government and leaders in health care cannot pretend that the idea of inequality in health care is a new revelation. The Ontario Human Rights Commission published a paper detailing racial inequality in access to health care services in 2004:

The evidence of inequality in the health sector is generally very subtle. The challenge, then, is to distinguish between all the factors at play in ethnocultural health differences.

Though access to health care poses subtle discrimination problems, such problems can often be more difficult to remedy than overt discrimination. As Mock and Laufer have stated: "Racism is systemic. The individual need not personally or consciously do anything to maintain institutional racism but if nothing is done to actively oppose racism, nothing will change."

Studies detailing specific, pervasive examples of anti-Black racism in health care have been in publications for decades. The regular collection of race-based health data would make the inequality more obvious, which is precisely why it's needed. But given how data collection has historically been used to persecute equity-seeking groups, the data collection must be done in partnership with Black researchers and Black professionals in key decision-making roles in all parts of the data collection process. Furthermore, the data should contribute to bettering the entire continuum of care so Black people face no barrier in any part of health care.

## Anti-Black racism and mental health

Mental health discussions are often pushed aside in favour of treating physical health, but the inequalities Black people face when trying to access mental health services cannot be overlooked. Overt forms of anti-Black racism are an obvious stressor on Black people's mental health. But on a more insidious level, systemic racism also plays a role. It's due to anti-Black racism that Black people are more likely to face barriers in education, housing, and employment, which all affect mental health.

A study of 4,707 Black people living in Canada found that, between 2001 and 2014, only 38.3% of participants who self-rated themselves as having poor or fair mental health used mental health services in the past year, compared with 50.8% of white people in the same self-rated categories and who live in Canada. The authors of the paper speculated that the reluctance of Black people (and other racialized people living in Canada) to seek out mental health services may be due to shame and stigma, a lack of culturally sensitive mental health material, and institutionalized racism. Another limiting factor may be income, as Black people are statistically more likely to be working in low-income or precarious jobs that don't have a benefit plan and/or don't pay enough to access mental health services.







A 2005 study conducted in Montreal found that Afro-Canadian patients admitted to the hospital with psychosis were more likely than their Euro-Canadian or Asian-Canadian counterparts to be brought to emergency psychiatric services by police or ambulance. The study also stated that the findings could not be explained by age, gender, marital status, or number of psychotic symptoms.<sup>27</sup> Dr. Christopher Morgan, founder of the Black Health Alliance, has pointed out the discrepancy in wait times between Black and non-Black patients for access to mental health services. Morgan found that, "whereas people outside of the Black community with similar conditions have typical access points to mental health services within 3–6 months. In the case of Black folk, it's often 16–18 months and it's often through police incarceration."<sup>28</sup>

A 2018 survey of 328 Black Canadians found that 35.4% were experiencing significant psychological distress, 34.2% of whom never sought mental health services. The same survey found that 60% of participants would be more willing to use mental health services if the mental health professional were Black, and that 95.1% felt that the underutilization of mental health services by Black Canadians was an issue that needed to be addressed.<sup>29</sup>

In their report, *The Case for Diversity: Building the Case to Improve Mental Health Services for Immigrant, Refugee, Ethno-cultural and Racialized Populations*, Dr. Kwame McKenzie, Dr. Branka Agic, Andrew Tuck, and Michael Antwi examined Canadian published research on the mental health of immigrants, refugees, ethno-cultural and racialized peoples in Canada. They found that

most other service use and incidence data in Canada mirror findings from the United States and the United Kingdom. Therefore, there is no reason to believe that the results stemming from persistent disparities in mental health would be any different in Canada than in either of these countries.

... International research demonstrates that targeted, culturally adapted programs and psychotherapies can help reduce overall costs. Furthermore, programs that take into consideration the diversity of their participants are beneficial because they increase client satisfaction and compliance and produce better health outcomes. Ultimately, by working to reduce disparities in access to services, the appropriateness of services used and mental health outcomes, Canada can reduce overall system costs.<sup>30</sup>







# Code-switching as a survival technique

Code-switching was first coined by sociolinguist Einar Haugen in 1954, but it was alluded to by W.E.B Dubois in his 1903 book, *The Souls of Black Folk*.<sup>31</sup> The *Harvard Business Review* defines code-switching as

adjusting one's style of speech, appearance, behavior, and expression in ways that will optimize the comfort of others in exchange for fair treatment, quality service, and employment opportunities. Research suggests that code-switching often occurs in spaces where negative stereotypes of black people run counter to what are considered "appropriate" behaviors and norms for a specific environment.<sup>32</sup>

Code-switching can have many advantages for members of equity-seeking groups. It can increase the likelihood of getting hired and getting promoted, and distance the individual from negative stereotypes about their race and gender identity, etc. Many Black people use code-switching at work, but research and anecdotal evidence demonstrate that code-switching can have negative psychological effects.

It can be exhausting to constantly modify one's behaviour, appearance, voice, posture, and facial expressions, etc. This mental load can cause poor performance at work and burnout. Many Black people have also reported feeling a sense of shame or disappointment that they can't be their "authentic self" in the workplace.<sup>33</sup> It can also lead to unpleasant accusations of "acting white" or being a "race traitor" from fellow Black people in the workplace who do not employ code-switching. Black people working in majority white or majority non-Black workplaces must individually decide whether code-switching is worth it, or how much or how often they are willing to code-switch.

In an interview with *The Globe and Mail*, Jefferson Darrell, founder of the consultancy group Breakfast Culture, spoke about his feelings about code-switching: "I feel angry with myself about it because I am sick and tired of adjusting my behaviour for the comfort of others, yet I am expected to sit in discomfort when people are 'casually racist' or 'casually homophobic' or other forms of xenophobia." In the same interview, Taheelah Cameron, a Black Toronto-based writer, describes code-switching as a tool to obtain autonomy:

To have been immersed in these environments where I needed to assimilate to have access proves how much power white people have. It's this idea that Black people cannot be multi-faceted. We're reduced to either 'good Blacks' or criminals, so I've code-switched as a means to protect myself. . . When I code-switch, it is not only about survival, but it's also about having autonomy, ownership and freedom.<sup>34</sup>







Combined with mentally preparing to experience anti-Black racism and microaggressions, the act of code-switching can make the mere act of going to work exhausting for Black people.

# Anti-Black racism in employment

Anti-Black racism is present in all aspects of life, including work life. A recent study found that 96% of Black Canadians believe racism is a problem in the workplace, with 78% believing it's a very serious problem in the workplace.<sup>35</sup> The old adage that one only needs to work hard to be successful in life does not capture the reality of people who face discrimination. A 2-year study conducted by researchers at the University of Toronto found that approximately 40% of racialized jobseekers *whiten* their resume by Anglicizing their names and downplaying their experience with racial groups so that their resumes aren't rejected by biased screeners.

The study created fake candidate profiles based on real candidates and submitted them to companies looking to hire. Only 10% of Black applicants with African names and experience with Black organizations received callbacks. When those same resumes were whitened by Anglicizing the names and removing their experience with Black organizations, the callback rate climbed to 25.5%. Even with companies that advertised claims of being pro-diversity, the odds of getting a callback were higher with whitened resumes.<sup>36</sup>

In 2016, 21% of the Black population aged 25 to 59 lived in a low-income situation, compared with 12% of people of the same age group in the rest of the population.<sup>37</sup> This is due in part to racist hiring practices, the wage gap persisting, and the Black population having a higher unemployment rate (10%) than that of non-Black women (at 6%) and non-Black men (at 7%).

In 2016, the median wage gap between Black men born in Canada compared to non- Black men born in Canada was \$15,000. The median wage gap for Black women born in Canada compared to non-Black women born in Canada was approximately \$3,500 to \$7,200.<sup>38</sup> A low-income limits where people can live and whether they can buy property. It affects their physical health, access to healthy foods, access to mental health services, and whether they can afford post-secondary school for themselves or their children. It can also determine whether they can afford to aid their children with purchasing real estate, etc.

# Multigenerational impact of low wages

When people have low wages, it affects future generations. In 2016, although 94% of Black youth aged 15 to 25 said that they would like to get a bachelor's degree or higher, only 60% thought that they could. While Black youth are as likely as other youth to have obtained their high school diploma, a gap becomes evident in post-secondary school data. In 2016, only 51% of Black men aged 23 to 27 had a post-secondary qualification, compared to 62%







of non-Black men in the same age group. Similarly, only 34% of Black women aged 23 to 27 had a post-secondary qualification, compared to 41% of non- Black women in the same age group. In their report, Statistics Canada stated that "for most socioeconomic variables, Black youth were at a disadvantage compared with other youth."<sup>39</sup>

For many Black people, this disadvantage continues into their senior years. In a paper produced by the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, called *Colour-Coded Retirement: An intersectional analysis of retirement income and savings in Canada*, they reported that Black seniors' average total income is \$36,700 for men and \$29,200 for women. This puts senior Black men's income at 31% lower than senior white men's income, and senior Black women's income at 14% lower than senior white women's income. This discrepancy also exists for senior Black immigrants whose average income is 25% lower than that of senior white immigrants.<sup>40</sup> This leaves many Black seniors with very little income to help their families or with few assets to pass onto them after death.

#### **COVID-19 and anti-Black racism**

Though the availability of data is not uniform across the country, there has been some research done regarding COVID-19 and Black people. The data from cities like Toronto and Ottawa shows that Black people living in Canada are far more likely to get sick and be hospitalized for COVID-19 than non-Black people living in Canada. Data from Toronto found that from May 20 to July 16, 2020, Black people accounted for 21% of COVID-19 cases, despite being just 9% of the city's population. There is also anecdotal evidence to suggest that some Black people had poor health outcomes because they were told to stay at home unless their lips turned blue, something that does not happen to Black people.

There are a number of reasons for these results. Black people are more likely to be front-line workers who face public exposure and don't have the option to work from home. They're also more likely to work multiple low-wage jobs to make ends meet. As discussed in the previous section, Black people are more likely to have pre-existing medical conditions that make them more susceptible to COVID-19.

It has been well documented that the pandemic has exacerbated existing inequalities. Unfortunately, this means that Black people are experiencing more inequality, while at the same time they're at higher risk of contracting COVID-19.

However, Black people with jobs that allow them to work from home have reported facing less racism and microaggressions in their daily work life due to reduced contact with their co-workers. Thus, as pandemic restrictions are lifted, some Black people may dread returning to in-person work. However, working from home also means fewer opportunities for casual conversations with employers that could highlight worker accomplishments and lead to career advancement. As COVID-19 restrictions are lifted and workplaces reopen, employers should use this as an opportunity to listen to Black workers and other racialized workers and commit to eliminating racism from the workplace.







# **Environmental racism**

The study of environmental racism is not new, but more of the general public are becoming aware of the concept given the focus on the environment and climate change. Dr. Ingrid Waldron describes environmental racism as

the idea that marginalized and racialized communities disproportionately live where they are affected by pollution, contamination, and the impacts of climate change, due to inequitable and unjust policies that are a result of historic and ongoing racism and colonialism. Furthermore, marginalized communities often lack political power for resisting the placement of industrial polluters in their communities through their exclusion from many environmental groups, decision-making boards, commissions, and regulatory bodies.<sup>44</sup>

Canada is full of examples of environmental racism, both in the past and in the present, and primarily in ways that discriminate against Indigenous and Black people. A well-known example is Africville, where the City of Halifax erected several health hazards like a tar factory and fertilizer plant in the community. The city also approved a railway extension through the community, which endangered the residents' physical safety and created pollution. Africville residents paid taxes but were denied municipal services like garbage collection and public transportation.<sup>45</sup>

But the damage to predominantly Black communities in Nova Scotia extends far beyond Africville. Dr. Waldron has research spanning from the 1950s to the present that shows Black communities in Shelburne, Lincolnville, and the Prestons have higher rates of cancer, liver and kidney disorders, diabetes, heart disease, respiratory illnesses, skin rashes, and physiological stress — all linked to environmental hazards that predominantly Black communities have been near for decades.<sup>46</sup>

The impacts of environmental racism are also linked to climate change. Research shows that BIPOC, people with disabilities, people living in poverty, and the elderly are particularly vulnerable to the effects of extreme weather and environmental disasters. This is partially due to the ability people have to evacuate and to pay for temporary accommodations, and whether they require health care services or medication in order to relocate.<sup>47</sup> Other possible links could be due to where low-income housing is built, the types of material used, and how often it undergoes maintenance.

Bill C-230, An Act respecting the development of a national strategy to redress environmental racism, would require the government to develop a national strategy to promote efforts across Canada to advance environmental justice and to assess, prevent, and address







environmental racism. Specifically, the strategy would be required to include a study of the reported links between race, socioeconomic status, and information and statistics relating to the location of environmental hazards. It would also require the involvement of community groups in environmental policy making.<sup>48</sup>

First introduced in February 2020, and then brought back in September 2020, Bill C-230 died when parliament was dissolved for the 2021 election. In his 2021 mandate letter to the Minister of Environment and Climate Change, Prime Minister Justin Trudeau required Minister Guilbeault to "recognize the 'right to a healthy environment' in federal law and introduce legislation to require the development of an environmental justice strategy and the examination of the link between race, socio-economic status and exposure to environmental risk," but did not specifically mention Bill C-230.

### What can unions do?

The scope of anti-Black racism in Canada goes far beyond what has been discussed in this paper. Unions must play a part in eliminating anti-Black racism in Canada. NUPGE is dedicated to continuing the fight against overt racism and to educating its members on the pitfalls of microaggressions—which includes calling out and identifying microaggressions within our unions—so that every worker feels comfortable in their workplace. This includes re-evaluating union practices and traditions that might *other* members or prevent them from fully participating in the union or joining union management.

As individuals—both in our work lives and our personal lives—we must evaluate our thoughts and actions in a socio-historical context. Too often we do things or think a certain way just because it's the way we've always done it. We must work to challenge our own conscious and unconscious biases that have their basis in anti-Black practices. Dr. Onye Nnorom, a family physician specializing in public health, said it best: "People saying that they are colour blind is not helpful at all, because it denies the inequities we experience as Black people in Canada."<sup>49</sup>

In broader society, unions must support Black-led organizations (in their own communities and nationally) and advocate for policy changes that confront anti-Black racism and enrich the lives of Black people living in Canada. Anti-Black racism is not limited to using racist slurs when referring to Black people; it is also the passive support for, or tolerance of, ideas and policies that discriminate against Black people.<sup>50</sup>

Unions have a duty to participate in dismantling racist systems that disadvantage Black people, Indigenous people, and other people of colour. Many of these systems have been in place longer than Canada has been a country and work together in both obvious and unconscious ways to discriminate against Black people living in Canada. If left as is, future generations of Black people in Canada will continue to be disadvantaged.







All policy changes, legislation, and research, etc. must be done in collaboration with Black professionals and Black communities. Non-Black people may have the best intentions, but all decisions that affect Black people must be informed directly by Black people. Black people as a group are not a monolith and are comprised of many different cultures. Black people are also part of other equity-seeking groups, such as LGBTQI2S+ communities, people with disabilities, women, immigrants, and refugees, etc. A one-size-fits-all solution will not work.

However, the task of identifying anti-Black racism and developing solutions must not be placed solely on Black people. Having to educate non-Black people about anti-Black racism can be exhausting and traumatizing to Black people. All efforts to combat anti- Black racism must be done in partnership with Black people but without overburdening them. How this partnership will work will differ depending on the scenario, the organization, and individuals involved.







#### **Notes**

- <sup>1</sup> Akwasi Owusu-Bempah et al. "Race and Incarceration: The Representation and Characteristics of Black People in Provincial Correctional Facilities in Ontario, Canada." *Race and Justice*, (April 2021). https://doi.org/10.1177/21533687211006461.
- <sup>2</sup> Greg Moreau. "Police-reported crime statistics in Canada, 2020." Statistics Canada, July 27, 2021. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/85-002-x/2021001/article/00013-eng.htm.
- <sup>3</sup> Lorne Foster et al. "Black Canadian National Survey Interim Report." Institute for Social Research, York University, 2021. <a href="https://blacknessincanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/0\_Black-Canadian-National-Survey-Interim-Report-2021.2.pdf">https://blacknessincanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/0\_Black-Canadian-National-Survey-Interim-Report-2021.2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>4</sup> "The 'Good Hair' Study Results." Perception Institute. August, 2016. https://perception.org/goodhair/results/.
- <sup>5</sup> Anthony Morgan. "Anti-Black racism in Canada's food sector." The Monitor. September 1, 2021. https://monitormag.ca/articles/anti-Black-racism-in-canadas-food-sector.
- <sup>6</sup> Muriel Draaisma. "New Ontario rule banning carding by police takes effect." CBC News. January 1, 2017. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/carding-ontario-police-government-ban-1.3918134.
- <sup>7</sup> Danielle McNabb, Dennis Baker, Troy Riddell. "Mandatory police carding data severely lacking across Ontario." Toronto Star. August 14, 2019. <a href="https://www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2019/08/14/mandatory-police-carding-data-severely-lacking-across-ontario.html">https://www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2019/08/14/mandatory-police-carding-data-severely-lacking-across-ontario.html</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> Public Safety Canada Portfolio Corrections Statistics Committee. "2019 Annual Report: Corrections and Conditional Release Statistical Overview." Public Safety Canada. September, 2020. https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/ccrso-2019/ccrso-2019-en.pdf.
- <sup>9</sup> Hélène Maheux, Deniz Do. "Diversity of the Black population in Canada: An overview." Statistics Canada. February 27, 2019. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-657-x/89-657-x2019002-eng.htm.
- <sup>10</sup> Owusu-Bempah. "Race and Incarceration: The Representation and Characteristics of Black People in Provincial Correctional Facilities in Ontario, Canada."
- <sup>11</sup> Desmond Cole, The Skin We're In: A Year of Black Resistance and Power (Canada: Doubleday Canada, 2020).
- <sup>12</sup> German Lopez, "Black and white Americans use drugs at similar rates. One group is punished more for it.," Vox, October 1, 2015, https://www.vox.com/2015/3/17/8227569/war-on-drugs-racism.
- <sup>13</sup> Akwasi Owusu-Bempah, Alex Luscombe, "Race, cannabis and the Canadian war on drugs: An examination of cannabis arrest data by race in five cities," International Journal of Drug Policy vol. 91 (2021) <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102937">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102937</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Peter Zimonjic, "Only 484 marijuana pardons have been granted since program started in 2019," CBC News, October 31, 2021, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/pot-pardons-still-low-484-1.6230666.
- <sup>15</sup> Lorne. "Black Canadian National Survey Interim Report 2021."
- <sup>16</sup> Caitlin Dunne, "Black women's health matters," BC Medical Journal vol. 62, no. 6 (July August 2020) https://bcmj.org/premise/black-womens-health-matters.
- <sup>17</sup> Gerry Veenstra, Andrew C. Patterson, "Black–White Health Inequalities in Canada," Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health 18 (2016) https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-014-0140-6.







- <sup>18</sup> Simran Dhunna, Valerie Tarasuk, "Fact Sheet: Race and Food Insecurity," PROOF and FoodShare, November, 2019, <a href="https://foodshare.net/custom/uploads/2019/11/PROOF">https://foodshare.net/custom/uploads/2019/11/PROOF</a> factsheet press FINAL.6.pdf.
- <sup>19</sup> Melana Roberts, "Black Food Insecurity in Canada," Broadbent Institute, February 3, 2020, <a href="https://www.broadbentinstitute.ca/black food insecurity in canada.">https://www.broadbentinstitute.ca/black food insecurity in canada.</a>
- <sup>20</sup> Olga Bougie, Jenna Healey, Sukhbir S. Singh, "Behind the times: revisiting endometriosis and race," American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology vol. 221, issue 1 (2019) <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2019.01.238">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2019.01.238</a>.
- <sup>21</sup> Donald L. Chatman, "Endometriosis in the black woman," American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology vol. 125, issue 7 (1976) https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9378(76)90502-0.
- <sup>22</sup> Ngozi Iroanyah, Madi Cyr, "Navigating systemic racism in Canadian healthcare," Healthy Debate, July 13, 2020, <a href="https://healthydebate.ca/2020/07/topic/navigating-systemic-racism/">https://healthydebate.ca/2020/07/topic/navigating-systemic-racism/</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>24</sup> Kelly M. Hoffman et al., "Racial bias in pain assessment and treatment recommendations, and false beliefs about biological differences between blacks and whites," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 113, 16 (2016) <a href="https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1516047113">https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1516047113</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> Sana Halwani, "Racial inequality in access to health care services," Ontario Human Rights Commission, December 2004, https://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/race-policy-dialogue-papers/racial-inequality-access-health-care-services#fn36.
- <sup>26</sup> Maria Chiu et al., "Ethnic Differences in Mental Health Status and Service Utilization: A Population-Based Study in Ontario, Canada," The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry vol. 63(7) (2018) https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743717741061.
- <sup>27</sup> G. Eric Jarvis et al., "The Role of Afro-Canadian Status in Police or Ambulance Referral to Emergency Psychiatric Services," Psychiatric Services vol. 56 issue 5 (2005) <a href="https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.56.6.705">https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.56.6.705</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>29</sup> "Shining A Light On Mental Health In Black Communities," Mental Health Commission of Canada, February 12, 2021, <a href="https://mentalhealthcommission.ca/resource/shining-a-light-on-mental-health-in-black-communities/">https://mentalhealthcommission.ca/resource/shining-a-light-on-mental-health-in-black-communities/</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> Kwame McKenzie, Branka Agic, Andrew Tuck, Michael Antwi, "The Case for Diversity: Building the Case to Improve Mental Health Services for Immigrant, Refugee, Ethno-cultural and Racialized Populations," Mental Health Commission of Canada, October, 2016, <a href="https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/wp-content/uploads/drupal/2016-10/case">https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/wp-content/uploads/drupal/2016-10/case</a> for diversity oct 2016 eng.pdf.
- <sup>31</sup> Ida Harris, "Code-Switching Is Not Trying to Fit in to White Culture, It's Surviving It," YES! Media, December 17, 2019, <a href="https://www.yesmagazine.org/opinion/2019/12/17/culture-code-switching">https://www.yesmagazine.org/opinion/2019/12/17/culture-code-switching</a>.
- <sup>32</sup> Courtney L. McCluney et al., "The Costs of Code-Switching," Harvard Business Review, November 15, 2019, https://hbr.org/2019/11/the-costs-of-codeswitching.
- Harris, "Code-Switching Is Not Trying to Fit in to White Culture, It's Surviving It."
- <sup>34</sup> Sadaf Ahsan, "Why many racialized people feel they need to 'code-switch' in the workplace," The Globe and Mail, May 28, 2021, <a href="https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/careers/article-why-many-racialized-people-feel-they-need-to-code-switch-in-the/">https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/careers/article-why-many-racialized-people-feel-they-need-to-code-switch-in-the/</a>.
- <sup>35</sup> Lorne. "Black Canadian National Survey Interim Report 2021."







- <sup>36</sup> Nicholas Keung, "Jobseekers resort to 'resumé whitening' to get a foot in the door, study shows," Toronto Star, March 17, 2016, <a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/immigration/2016/03/17/jobseekers-resort-to-resum-whitening-to-get-a-foot-in-the-door-study-shows.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/immigration/2016/03/17/jobseekers-resort-to-resum-whitening-to-get-a-foot-in-the-door-study-shows.html</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> Deniz Do, René Houle, Martin Turcotte, "Canada's Black population: Education, labour and resilience," Statistics Canada, February 25, 2020, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-657-x/89-657-x2020002-eng.htm.
- <sup>38</sup> Do, "Canada's Black population: Education, labour and resilience."
- <sup>39</sup> Martin Turcotte, "Results from the 2016 Census: Education and labour market integration of Black youth in Canada," Statistics Canada, February 25, 2020, <a href="https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-006-x/2020001/article/00002-eng.htm">https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-006-x/2020001/article/00002-eng.htm</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> Sheila Block, Grace-Edward Galabuzi, Hayden King, "Colour-coded Retirement: An intersectional analysis of retirement income and savings in Canada," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, June 16, 2021, https://www.policyalternatives.ca/ColourCodedRetirement.
- <sup>41</sup> Emily Chung, Vik Adhopia, Melanie Glanz, "Black Canadians get sick more from COVID-19. Scientists aim to find out why," CBC News, September 25, 2020, <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/black-covid-antibody-study-1.5737452">https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/black-covid-antibody-study-1.5737452</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> Dani Atomicus, Twitter Post, December 14 2020, 12:23 a.m., <a href="https://twitter.com/DaniAtomicus/status/1338353798046044164?t=ZO73uAxGflb0ZphQtUHMLA&s=19">https://twitter.com/DaniAtomicus/status/1338353798046044164?t=ZO73uAxGflb0ZphQtUHMLA&s=19</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Jeremiah Rodriguez, "Workplace racism could make Black, racialized Canadians dread returning to the office," CTV News, August 25, 2021, <a href="https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/workplace-racism-could-make-black-racialized-canadians-dread-returning-to-the-office-1.5560532">https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/workplace-racism-could-make-black-racialized-canadians-dread-returning-to-the-office-1.5560532</a>.
- <sup>44</sup> Ingrid Waldron, "Environmental Racism and Climate Change: Determinants of Health in Mi'kmaw and African Nova Scotian Communities," Canadian Institute for Climate Choices, July 22, 2021, <a href="https://climatechoices.ca/publications/environmental-racism-and-climate-change/">https://climatechoices.ca/publications/environmental-racism-and-climate-change/</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> Jon Tattrie, "Africville," The Canadian Encyclopedia, January 27, 2014, https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/africville.
- <sup>46</sup> Waldron, "Environmental Racism and Climate Change: Determinants of Health in Mi'kmaw and African Nova Scotian Communities."
- <sup>47</sup> "Environmental and Climate Change: A Gender Perspective," National Union of Public and General Employees, January 2020, <a href="https://nupge.ca/sites/default/files/documents/Environmental%20and%20Climate%20Change%20-%20A%20Gender%20Perspective.pdf">https://nupge.ca/sites/default/files/documents/Environmental%20and%20Climate%20Change%20-%20A%20Gender%20Perspective.pdf</a>.
- <sup>48</sup> Lenore Zann, "Bill C-230: An Act respecting the development of a national strategy to assess, prevent and address environmental racism and to advance environmental justice" (House of Commons of Canada, 2nd Session, 43rd Parliament, 69-70 Elizabeth II, 2020-2021), <a href="https://www.parl.ca/DocumentViewer/en/43-2/bill/C-230/second-reading">https://www.parl.ca/DocumentViewer/en/43-2/bill/C-230/second-reading</a>.
- <sup>49</sup> Judy Trinh, "Canadian doctors of colour offer a frank look at racism in medicine," CBC News, June 23, 2020, https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/racism-canadian-medicine-doctors-1.5615554.
- <sup>50</sup> Ibram X. Kendi, interview by Piya Chattopadhyay, Out in the Open, CBC, November 15, 2019, <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/radio/outintheopen/ibram-x-kendi-says-we-are-either-being-racist-or-antiracist-there-is-no-middle-ground-1.5350278">https://www.cbc.ca/radio/outintheopen/ibram-x-kendi-says-we-are-either-being-racist-or-antiracist-there-is-no-middle-ground-1.5350278</a>.





# **COMPONENTS**



**B.C. GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION** 



**CANADIAN UNION OF BREWERY** AND GENERAL WORKERS



**HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF ALBERTA** 



**HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF BRITISH COLUMBIA** 



**HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF SASKATCHEWAN** 



MANITOBA ASSOCIATION OF **HEALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS** 



MANITOBA GOVERNMENT AND **GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION** 



**NEW BRUNSWICK UNION OF PUBLIC AND PRIVATE EMPLOYEES** 



NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR ASSOC. OF PUBLIC & PRIVATE **EMPLOYEES** 



**NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION** 



**ONTARIO PUBLIC SERVICE EMPLOYEES UNION / SYNDICAT DES EMPLOYÉS DE LA FONCTION PUBLIQUE DE L'ONTARIO** 



PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND UNION OF PUBLIC SECTOR EMPLOYEES



SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION

The National Union of Public and General Employees is an affiliate of the Canadian Labour Congress and a member of the Public Services International.